
ADVENTURE BEFORE DEMENTIA 14

Wow – When I looked back realized that I hadn't written a newsletter since Nov last year.  No wonder everyone has been asking for one.   Anyone would think I was too busy to write.  Must admit we've become addicted to computer games lately and sitting in the sun reading is very time consuming.   Don't know how we find time to go out walking and sightseeing as well.   

I've just returned from my usual busy 6 weeks in NZ.  We had Lyn's birthday, Eloise's 2nd, then it was down to the South Island for a week in April for Brent and Simone's wedding (the weather and the Autumn colours made it a perfect time to celebrate a wedding). Then my tenant decided to leave my unit (in a much sadder state unfortunately), so Bev and I spent 2 weeks cleaning and repairing. 

Lyn had a great night on her birthday.  Everyone dressed in 70's gear and danced to 70's music.  Lyn had spent weeks baking and freezing food and Warren set up lots of flashing lights etc.  He even had the TV set-up so that as photos were taken they were instantly shown on the TV screen.  Amazing.

Eloise was 2 on 24 Feb, but we celebrated her birthday when I arrived a month later.  She had changed a lot in 6 mths.  Talks more than I do and loves 'reading' and feeding her 'babies'.   

Ethan had grown so much taller.  He enjoyed playing cricket all summer and received 3 trophies for batting and bowling.   The coach said when he's bowling the other team doesn't get a run and apparently that's what's supposed to happen!  Saw his first game of soccer for the season.  Seems to be a very deep thinker on the field – at least this year they're not kicking the ball in the wrong direction.

Brent and Simones wedding was a really wonderful weekend.  Lake Ohau Lodge was a beautiful setting, quite an isolated place, so really had the whole lake to ourselves.   The lake is long and narrow with mountains on each side and it was amazing in the mornings to watch the sun 'sliding down the mountain' until it hit us, and at night it was so dark that there were trillions of billions of stars.  I stood outside at 2am enthralled.   Simone and Brent both looked stunning – her dress was so lovely with the red embroidery and the thousands of little pearls and crystals, (hope you all enjoyed the photos), and going to Mt Cook on such a perfect sunny day and taking the helicopter up into the snow for their photos was quite a highlight.  Lovely to have their friends with them for the weekend too.  They partied on both Friday and Saturday nights.  Because the lake is surrounded with small smooth rocks and tussock grass the tables were decorated with these too and with little red candles.  Was just perfect.   

So now back to where I last left off.  Christmas day was a little better as we had a shared lunch with 2 other couples.  Found it very difficult watching everyone else eating pavlova and trifle and not even being able to taste it.  (even 1 tspn of malt vinegar in the pav made it a no-go).  I did have gluten free mince tarts and a Christmas cake though. 

We were in Tamworth for January.  The only thing I liked about the place was about 8 very long streets of stunning old homes.  Loved getting up every morning about 7am and walking along these streets.   Dave struggled out of bed once, but walking at that hour and old houses don't excite him.   The reason we were in Tamworth was the 40th Country Music Festival, and so were 4,000 other caravaners, so the price of the caravan parks trebled for those two weeks.   Every pub, club and park had performers from 8am until midnight.  There were 1,356 shows, some charging up to $50, but hundreds of excellent free shows too.   Most days we just stayed at one of the big clubs and listened to all the different performances.  Dave actually found two bands he loved – Travis List and Doug Bruce, although the best show we went to had 24 top people singing 1 song each.  Brilliant. So many talented people around.  Fantastic voices and amazing guitar playing. I found hundreds of people I loved.  I spent 3 days walking up and down the main street listening to the thousands of buskers.  Some had fabulous voices and would love to have bought all their CD's, but at $20 a time it soon adds up.   Actually I've never seen so much money floating around.  It wasn't just $2 people were putting in the guitar cases – it was $5, $10 and $20 notes.  Maybe I'd better buy a guitar!   The weather in Tamworth in Jan is normally around 40 degrees, but we were very lucky – it was around 30 every day.  

In Feb we were supposed to be heading to Adelaide, but there was flooding all the way down the inland route we wanted to take, so instead went to Muswellbrook.  A strange place.  Nearly all the shops empty in the town, yet a huge coal mine and a huge power station and also lots of vine yards and horse stud farms, so lots of money around.  Scone, the next town, is the second biggest thoroughbred horse stud area in the world.

We then went back out to the coast and stayed at Blacksmiths near Lake Macquarie, only 5 mins walk to the beach so Dave enjoyed swimming in the ocean again.  As usual the park had a beautiful swimming pool so I was in that every day.   

We then spent a week at The Entrance, parked beside the lake.  Fabulous spot.  Enjoyed sitting beside the water in the evening watching the baby ducks and the pelicans.  We were very lucky once again to be basking in the sun, while most of the eastern side of Australia was battling huge floods again.  

On 5 March we left for Sydney as I had an appointment with a specialist.  Had to go back on a gluten diet for 2 months (which I really really loved) and when I came back from NZ had an endoscopy and colonoscopy and she took 9 biopsies, just to see if I really was a Coeliac and there wasn't anything else nasty in there.   Luckily there wasn't anything nasty, but I'm on a gluten free diet now for the rest of my life.   I guess I now know why every time I had a bone density x-ray, even though I was taking Calcium, it just kept getting worse.  Probably the thyroid problems were because of this too.   

While I was in NZ Dave's sister came out from England to stay with him for 12 days.   Lovely for them both and especially good for Dave to have company.   I also was able to get to know her for 2 days, which was really great.   

I arrived back to a 29 degree day, which is fab weather for May.  Most days are about 21, but can go down to 10 at night, so the heater is out again and it's a bit cold for us, so on Tuesday we're heading up faster than normal, towards Queensland again.   The first caravan park we're staying at has a heated indoor pool so looking forward to that.   It's at a place called Hallidays Point which is just before Coffs Harbour.  Will be a 4hr trip for us, so double the mileage we normally do!  

Hope you are all well and happy and enjoying life as much as we are.   Looking forward to your news.

Love, Colleen.


